
By the end of 2021, the Scottish Government will be delivering new 
claims for Disability and Carer’s Assistance, and supporting families with 
their winter fuel bills. 
The Scottish Government will transfer more than half a million client 
cases from the DWP to Social Security Scotland (around 10% of the 
total population). People have been transferred from one benefit to 
another before, but not transferred from one government agency to 
another. 
The Scottish Government is clear that this must be done in a way which 
causes minimal stress, while safeguarding the payments people are 
currently getting. 
Therefore at the point when the case transfer begins: 
• Payments will be protected; 
• The Scottish Government will not require anyone to make a new 
claim - as is the case with migration to Universal Credit; and 
• No-one will be reassessed - as is the case for the majority moved 
from Disability Living Allowance to Personal Independence 
Payment. 
With the DWP’s co-operation, the Scottish Government expects the 
majority of people to be transferred by 2023, and all cases fully 
transferred in 2024. 


